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WATER SERVICES LICENSING (WATER CONSERVATION TARGET) AMENDMENT BILL 2008 

Introduction and First Reading 
Bill introduced, on motion by Hon Paul Llewellyn, and read a first time. 

Second Reading 
HON PAUL LLEWELLYN (South West) [5.45 pm]: I move — 

That the bill be now read a second time. 

The purpose of this bill is to promote water conservation by requiring water utilities to deliver water 
conservation services and meet their water conservation targets. The south west region of Western Australia is 
facing a substantial challenge to manage its water resources sustainably. Population growth in Perth and the 
south west is driving increased demand for scheme water while lower rainfall is reducing our capacity to meet 
that demand from our dams and groundwater aquifers. This has resulted in the over-pumping of our groundwater 
resources, principally the Gnangara mound north of Perth. On 8 June 2004, the then Environmental Protection 
Authority chairman and former chief executive officer of the Water Authority, Dr Wally Cox, warned that — 

We are now seeing declines in vegetation health, serious threats to some cave fauna and extreme 
concern over the possible acidification of some wetlands. Current total allocation limits and licensed 
allocation levels on the Gnangara Mound are too high. 

In spite of that warning five years ago, and other warnings over the past decade, our demand for reticulated water 
continues to grow and groundwater extraction from the Gnangara mound has not yet been reduced to an 
ecologically sustainable level. In fact, water from the Gnangara is still pumped to the iconic Mundaring Weir to 
be sent to the goldfields and agricultural regions, because the upper Helena River stream flow has declined so 
severely over the past 25 years. 

Desalination offers an alternative, but it is a problem child because the desalination of water is both an extremely 
capital-intensive and an extremely energy-intensive process. Having a shower, using a standard showerhead, 
with desalinated water uses the equivalent amount of energy as does switching on a bank of 60 incandescent 
light bulbs. Indeed, desalinated water uses about six times as much energy as it takes to produce and supply 
groundwater and surface water reserves, and that is without taking into account the energy cost of heating the 
water. Former New South Wales Premier Bob Carr was right to describe desalinated water as bottled electricity. 
If we continue to build desalination plants, we will increase the energy intensity of our economy at the very time 
when we need to be reducing that energy intensity. Piping water from the Kimberley is not the answer. As the 
2006 Appleyard report into “Options for bringing water to Perth from the Kimberley” clearly demonstrates, 
drawing a water supply from the Kimberley would be even more energy intensive, and several times more 
expensive, than desalination. 

In the face of this challenge, we must make a serious effort to improve our efficiency in using the fresh water 
resources that we already have. By saving water through being more efficient in our homes, businesses and 
industry, we can avoid the significant financial and environmental costs of developing and delivering new water 
sources and, at the same time, reduce household water bills. In a water-constrained world our water utilities must 
be in the business of water conservation and become water service providers, as much as they are in the business 
of building more dams, bores and desalination plants. This will allow consumers to get the same water services 
more efficiently. To this end the Water Services Licensing (Water Conservation Target) Amendment Bill seeks 
to amend the Water Corporation Act 1995 and the Water Boards Act 1904 to expressly provide that the functions 
of water utilities covered by those acts include not only supplying water but also provide water conservation 
services. Water conservation services means providing incentives to promote more efficient water use, 
promoting and developing water efficient products, providing education to achieve behavioural change and 
researching and providing advice on water conservation measures. 

Giving water conservation equal priority to water supply means incorporating demand management and water 
service planning into long-term planning. This bill requires water utilities that are responsible for specified water 
supply schemes to take action to achieve progressive reductions in per capita water consumption. Each utility 
must, as a condition on its water licence imposed by this bill, achieve a reduction of 1.5 per cent each year until 
2021, unless varied by regulation. 

The statutory targets outlined in this bill are clearly achievable and are in line with short-term aspirational targets 
adopted by the state government for Perth household water use. This bill introduces long-term targets that are 
critical to responsible water resources planning. The targets will apply to the total volume of water delivered by 
each water supply scheme to all end users, not just households. They will apply to every area covered by the 
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south west integrated water supply scheme, including the Bunbury and Busselton schemes, and they will be 
legislated for to ensure compliance. 

The water conservation targets established by this bill will be policed by the Economic Regulation Authority, 
which already carries the responsibility for enforcing the licence conditions applying to water utilities, such as 
water quality conditions. The bill requires water utilities to submit an annual report on their progress towards 
meeting their targets and a demand management strategy outlining water conservation proposals for the 
following year. 

Weather conditions affect water use, particularly on our gardens. Therefore, the ERA will be required to 
consider, among other factors, weather conditions when determining whether a monetary penalty is appropriate 
when a water utility fails to meet its water target. Legislated water conservation targets are not new in Australia. 
In New South Wales, Sydney Water is already under obligations similar to those that would be imposed by this 
bill on Western Australian water utilities. Under Sydney Water’s operating licence, it is required to reduce per 
capita demand to the equivalent of 120 kilolitres per annum by 2010-11.  

The Water Corporation and other water utilities have not ignored demand management and water conservation. 
They have done some good work in this area, which in the case of the Water Corporation probably goes beyond 
its existing statutory mandate. What has been missing is what this bill provides; that is, an explicit statutory 
recognition that water utilities should be in the business of providing water conservation services with clear, 
long-term water efficiency targets to drive substantial improvements in water efficiency and a system for regular 
public reporting on efforts to improve water efficiency. I commend the bill to the house. 

Debate adjourned, pursuant to standing orders. 
 


